MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 30th May 2012


PRESENT:



Alan Price


Nigel Ackerman


Robert Arnold


Brandon Chapman


Tony Jones





Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


4 Members of the Public

1.
Election of Chairman   RA proposed that Alan Price be re-elected as Chairman and this was seconded by TJ.  AP was duly elected.
2.
Election of Vice Chairman  When sending  apologies for his absence at the meeting, Michael Atlee had indicated he would like to step down from the role of Vice Chairman.  Nigel Ackerman was nominated by AP and this was seconded by RA.  Nigel Ackerman was duly elected as Vice Chairman.
3.
Councillor Roles  The following responsibilities were agreed:

Liaison with Rickling School:




Michael Atlee
Liaison with Rickling Green Recreation Association:

Michael Atlee

Emergency Plan:





Tony Jones

Planning Committee:





Michael Atlee & Robert Arnold

B1383 Committee & Liaison with ECC Highways:

Alan Price

Community Speed Watch:




Alan Price

PROWs:






Nigel Ackerman

Community Initiative Funding:



Chris Phillips & Tony Jones

Defibrillator Co-ordinator




Chris Phillips
4.
Apologies for Absence  Apologies had been received from Peter Wilcock and Michael Atlee
5.
Finance The Clerk advised that the Audit Commission Annual Return and relevant documents for the year ended 31st March 2012 have been completed. These documents have been approved by the Internal Auditor (Tony Lett) and the notice stating they are available to the public at the Clerk’s address has been displayed on the notice boards.  The year end accounts were agreed as a true record of the Parish Council’s finances. Minute reference AGM/30/05/12/5.  They will be sent to the External Auditor (Audit Commission) for their approval by 11th June 2012 (the date requested by the Audit Commission).  
The Clerk reported that a letter from the Audit Commission had been received advising of the appointment of Littlejohn LLP as auditors for the annual return of Q&R PC for the next 5 years from 1st September 2012.  No objection to this appointment was recorded.

The Clerk reported that the insurance renewal premium had been paid but TJ had asked if the granite trough was included in the policy.  The Clerk had looked at previous policies and found that this had not been included for insurance purposes for some years.  It was agreed that a quotation for insurance should be sought and NA agreed to ask Daystone Ltd., Bishops Stortford, for an indication of replacement value.
    The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 25th April 2012:-
Insurance





             847.49
SSE Donation





 100.00
CAB Donation





 100.00








          1,047.49
Cheques to be authorised

A&JLighting **




         2,793.60
Carr & Bircher (skip)





232.80
Hilberys (grass cutting)





156.00
Clerk’s Salary





290.93


    




          3,473.33
EON Direct Debit  




                                       42.49

  





           


                                                          

Total Payments

        


   
                       4,563.31
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

   £16,517.24
Halifax savings account balance 


                 £4,447.03






               £20,964.27
Less total payments



 
       4,563.31
Total funds available




   £16,400.96
** The Clerk reported that she had been advised that £2,095 from the New Homes Bonus to be paid in respect of the new lighting would be paid this week.
6.
Minutes of the Meeting of 25th April 2012  These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.

7.
Declaration of Interest   None noted

8.
Public Participation  None
9.
Correspondence  Letters of thanks had been received from SSE and The Citizens Advice Bureau thanking the PC for the donations (£100 each)
10.
Update on Forums/Presentations  AP had attended Newport Firestation for an NAP meeting but unfortunately, it appeared it was the wrong day as he was the only one present.  AP reported that he had heard that Essex Traffic Police Department is being disbanded. 
BC confirmed that he will be attending the UALC Meeting on 19th June 2012.
11.
Code of Conduct  Further e-mails from UDC had been circulated to Councillors and AP said the comments therein made sense and it is still  considered appropriate for Q&R to adopt the UDC Code.
12.
Village Plan  BC said the community questionnaire had now been collected and there had been a good number returned.  MA will be contacting RCCE to help with the analysis of the results.  The Steering Group will also try to identify those volunteers who indicated a willingness to help with future projects.  The business questionnaire has been compiled and once printing has been agreed, should be distributed within the next week to about 50 local businesses from a list compiled by CP.
13.
100 Parishes  AP reported that he is scheduled to attend a meeting on 25th June 2012.  BC asked the cost of the project but AP informed there has been no mention as yet.  He said the idea of the project is to get a group of 100 parishes in the surrounding area together and form an entity along the lines of a national park.  This is primarily to attract tourism, but AP noted that most probably the greatest affect would be on planning.
14.
Emergency Planning  It was agreed that the Defibrillator team (when finalised) would be included in the Emergency Plan.  CP agreed to give a list of the volunteers to TJ for inclusion.  It was noted that, when finalised, the Plan would need to be sent to UDC, put on the website and copied to all Councillors & the Clerk.
15.
Street Lighting  It was noted that 6 lamps in the parish have now been replaced (partially funded by the New Homes Bonus (£2,095)).

AP also reported that he and the Clerk had met with a representative Network Power who had advised that the pole on which a street lamp is fixed outside no. 6 Coney Acre is to be removed as part of a project to renew cabling.  This will require a replacement column for the lamp being sourced. 
16.
Defibrillator   CP advised that the cabinet for the defibrillator is ready to be installed. He has 12 volunteers for training and a provisional date has been agreed for 13th June (at 7 p.m. for 2 hours).
17.
VAS  AP advised that Highways’ allocation of funds has not yet been made but he had been advised that the previous traffic survey carried out would suffice.  He pointed out that since that survey the volume of traffic would only have increased so this was satisfactory.  He will be meeting with representatives from Highways and the manufacturer of the VAS for a site inspection towards the end of June.  The proposed location for the VAS at the north end is outside the old Quendon Arms but AP said he would raise the question of putting the solar panel elsewhere.
18.
Projector  It was agreed that AP would speak to Os Osbourn regarding the building of a lockable cupboard in the village hall for storage of the projector and screen.

19.
Footpaths/Highways  NA reported that there are on-going issues with the Quendon Wood Estate. It was noted that the Estate representatives had put an article in The Link but there had been no further up-date.  Estate representatives had advised that if they see anyone in Quendon Wood they will ask them to leave.  NA said he hoped they would re-consider this stance.  Natural England has said they hope the rides will be reinstated as it is an SSSI site.  It is likely that the Estate will put up signs to restrict access in due course

RA asked what reason the Estate has for its reluctance to allow access.  NA said he had been advised they were quoting on health and safety issues such as the potential injuries whilst work in the wood is being undertaken, the possibility of someone being shot when deer management is taking place and also the possibility of members of the public damaging natural flora.

NA also noted that DEFRA is launching consultation with a view to changing processes for recording, diverting and extinguishing PROWS which may please landowners.
20.
Village Signs  BC said the point had been reached where it needs to be decided what signage is required.  He suggested it would be nice to have a central village sign, possibly put on the village green with additional signage for the villages.  The cost of a central sign could be around £5,000 and the village signs, £600 each.  BC said he had spoken to Sue Hayden, Community Development Officer, UDC, regarding the Jubilee Fund and the possibility of funding and  he would be willing to submit an application.  RA suggested that the owner of the Green would need to give permission for the signage and also planning approval would be required.

It was suggested that the triangle at the centre of Green Road, Belcham’s Lane & Brick Kiln Lane could be a suitable site.
BC also suggested a notice board should be sited at the Coney Acre end of the village.  Funding for this could also be applied for under the Scheme.
Application for funding needs to be in by 16th July 2012 and the projects need to be started within the current financial year.

21.
Parking in Green Road  The Clerk had received a response from the North Essex Parking Partnership advising that, as there had been no accidents in the area, the parking problem in Green Road was not considered a priority,  although it needs to be confirmed with UDC whether the request has been deferred indefinitely or remains on the pending list.  

It was agreed that the matter should continue to be pursued and BC said he would write a paragraph to be included in The Link

RA said he had complained about cars parked outside Mill House Cottages using the police 101 service, and had received a swift response. 

22.
Community Skip  BC reported that the skip placed at the Village Hall on 6th May 2012 was full within hours.  He was pleased to note that no waste had been dropped outside the skip.  It was agreed that an article should be put in The Link and another skip should be arranged for the end of July to be sited at Coney Acre.
23.
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  Stevie Green had asked the PC for a contribution to the Jubilee celebration she is arranging, to be held on the Green on 4th June 2012.  AP said he thought this was a very good idea and it was agreed that the PC would make contribution of £300 but this must be accounted for by receipts. 
24.
Planning
Land Adjacent to Foxley House

AP invited Mr. Joe Rich (applicant) to speak on the current position.
Mr. Rich confirmed that revised plans had been circulated.   He believes the school is happy with the extension to the piece of land offered to it, on which a nursery would be built.  The area set aside for the Parish would be dealt with as a separate project.  He said the process had been expensive but hoped that a good solution had been offered and that this would receive the endorsement of the PC.

AP said the PC has questions and asked Mr. Rich how he sees ownership of the land for the school and would there be any restrictions imposed?

Mr. Rich replied that the land would be transferred to whichever entity was preferred (the school/the diocese) but would like to see plans for its use.

AP said he had met with the incoming Head Teacher of the School and a representative from the diocese who were pleased to receive the land but do not have funding in place for construction plans in the immediate future.

Mr. Rich said this would not be an instant process

AP then asked when the land would be available.  Mr. Rich advised that development on the 0.42 hectare site would not take place until the gift of land to the school had been made and said the remaining land to be gifted (to the Parish) would be set aside for an unrelated  project.

NA said he had understood that this project would be embarked upon in conjunction with the current proposals.

Mr. Rich said this would not be the case.  The land would be gifted “in the fullness of time”.  He went on to explain that he had discussed the type of “affordable housing” to be put on the site and believed these should be almshouses whereby individuals are granted a licence to live in them at the behest of the controlling organisation and this offers a more flexible way to ensure the accommodation is not abused and is used for local people.  NA said he would investigate the implication/definition  of building almshouses compared with “afordables”.

AP said it is the PC’s prime concern to offer houses for people in the village.

NA said that the proposal as it stands, without the land being gifted to the Parish, is not acceptable for him and he would not support it.

Mr. Rich replied that his family wants to give the land to the school now but will deal with the remaining land in the future.

AP said that following the offer made by NA at their last meeting, to finance building affordable houses on the proposed gifted land, subject to UDC giving consent for the affordable housing to be treated as if it were on a rural exception site, this would happen at the same time as the overall development. 

Mr. Rich said he did not know how this belief had come about because from his understanding it was clear that this would be a future project.

AP said  he had spoken to Nigel Brown (UDC) and he had confirmed that if the land was available to the PC for building affordable homes, then he would be “on the same page” as the PC.

Mr. Rich said that ultimately the timing of the gift of land comes down to negotiation and when pressed he said “the fullness of time” to him will be as soon as practical.

NA reiterated his stance that he is not in favour of any development on the site which does not include affordable at this point in time.

RA suggested that it may be prudent for the PC to engage the services of a legal adviser

Mr. Rich acknowledged that the PC is at liberty to do so but noted that this could be expensive and, if agreement is not forthcoming soon, the moment could be lost.  He went on to say that his  appeal on the original plan is in progress and noted that the land available to the community in that application is not as useful.  He also said he believes the appeal will be upheld.  He said the family want to give the community something it wants but a concern is that if they give the whole amount now they will be left in a weak position with UDC when the time comes to develop the remainder of the site as there would be a possibility they will be asked to give something else to the community.  

He also said UDC are likely to look for minimum density on the site.  NA said he disagreed and understood minimum density ruling has been/is being revised.

Mr. Rich disagreed on this. He then asked the question “if the land is gifted now rather than ‘in the fullness of time’, would a future application be supported?” and asked the PC to examine its own conscience to think about whether another opportunity for a gift of land would be sought.  

AP said a gift was exactly that, and the current PC could not speak for what may happen when dealing with future applications in years to come.

Mr. Rich said it should be acknowledged that the Rich family are the best source of land for the school and confirmed that they would like to give it.

AP then said that the quality of the design for the development is much appreciated but there is the fear that the land may be sold, with planning permission, to a developer, who may not go ahead with the design at such a high specification.  Mr. Rich confirmed that they wish the development to go ahead as proposed and Donald Insall will draw up the detail and it is his intention to submit a full detailed planning application.  He also said Mr. Brown had indicated there will be 2 years for the project to be done (usually 3).  

Mr. Rich again asked that if the land is given to the parish now, what would happen say, in 6 months’ time, and another application for the remaining land is submitted.  What would the future development need?  AP replied that, at this stage, it would appear nothing further is likely to be needed.

Mr. Rich then asked “if another application comes in for 14 homes on the remaining land (Foxley garden) would the PC support it?

NA replied that future demands are not known and it would also depend on what planning considerations prevail.

The PC would be open minded but it is impossible for the it to make that promise.

Mr. Rich said he now understands that the PC feels the transfer of land for “almshouses” is a condition for its support for the current application.  He said he would need to have further discussions with his family but would like to receive an e-mail from the Parish Council to the effect that

“The Parish Council would unanimously support your proposals if the land for the playing field and the “almshouses” were to be transferred as a condition of the planning application”.

NA queried the conditions and terms under which the land would be transferred.

Mr. Rich said the land for the “almshouses” may be transferred to the PC for it to arrange the building.

The area the playground would be designated as such.

If a nursery is built, there would need to be some recognition of Judith Rich, and the “almshouses” should be appropriately named. 

Mr. Rich then went on to ask “If only the land for the school is gifted now, with the other parcel of land gifted “in the fullness of time”, would the PC oppose the application”?  The PC confirmed it would be opposed.

Mr. Rich then said, if the family were to agree to the gifting of the land now would the PC write to Nigel Brown.  This was confirmed

NA expressed concern that he would like the land for the school to be held by the School Governors with no onerous conditions.

Mr. Rich confirmed that he will need to speak with his family and also advised that there are no current plans for the remainder of the site and this will be dealt with as a separate issue. 

i)      Applications:
None
ii)     Decisions:
None
iii)    Trees:


None

iv)    UDC Councillors Monthly Report of Alleged Breach of Planning Control:                  
None
25.
Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting Wednesday, 4th July 2012:
NA requested that there be an update on Quendon Wood

NA and TJ offered apologies for the next meeting. 

The meeting concluded at 9.50 p.m.
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